Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

July 28, 2014
     Memorial Hall
7:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Payne called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Robert Manners and Joe Judd.

Media Present: Diane Broncaccio, The Recorder

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: Bob brought forth a motion to accept the minutes of July 14, 2014 as presented.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Department Liaison Reports:

Police Department –Joe reported that he has had an initial meeting with Steve and the department is running smoothly.

Town Office – Bob reported that the Screening Committee has chosen four candidates to interview for the Treasurer position.  Interviews will take place on Wednesday, July 30th.

Arms Library – The Arms Library is in the midst of a Strategic Planning Process and would like to invite residents of Shelburne and Buckland to participate in a survey.  The results of the survey will become part of the “Arms Library Strategic Plan,” a document that will provide framework and guide growth as well as allow the library access to more grant opportunities.

Highway Department – The Superintendent has returned from vacation. The crew has been trimming brush, grading roads, and making repairs to a bridge on Basset Road.

Kinder Morgan Presentation – Joe reported that both presentations on July 24th were very informative (one in Shelburne and one at GCC).  The proposal to construct approximately 418 miles of new pipeline in several Northeast Counties is in its beginning stages with a proposed construction date of January, 2017.  Following a brief discussion, John asked fellow members if they felt it were appropriate for the Board to take a position.  Both Joe and Bob requested time to think about it before making a decision.
Appointments:

7:10 pm Cris Carl RE: Recording Secretary Position – Cris was one of two applicants who responded to the town’s advertisement for a part-time recording secretary.  Cris has a degree in journalism, she is an accomplished writer, and is familiar with Shelburne.  Following an interview, Bob presented a motion to hire Cris for the part-time position of recording secretary at an hourly rate of $15.53. Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
7:15 pm Alyssa Rose, FRCOG & Chris Myers, Emergency Management Director RE: Adoption of Shelburne’s Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan – Alyssa reported that MEMA and FEMA have reviewed and approved Shelburne’s plan.  Before finalizing the draft, members of the Selectboard must adopt the five-year Plan in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 40.  Shelburne’s Emergency Management Director, Chris Myer recommended that the Selectboard adopt the Plan and he hopes that the Committee responsible for developing the document will meet annually to evaluate the Plan for vulnerabilities.   Members of the Board agreed to schedule a meeting in mid-September to discuss an action plan going forward.  Bob presented a motion to adopt the Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan as presented.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
7:30 pm Emily Crehan, Recreation Director, Dino Schnelle and Sara Cummings, Community Action RE: Food Pantry Use of Cowell Gym –  Since the Board’s last meeting with Food Pantry representatives, the Town received a report  from the Department of Public Health’s Indoor Air Quality Program.  The report is specific to the Food Pantry’s request to use the space and to determine whether mold remediation work in the basement area was successful.  The report included the following recommendations specific to the Food Pantry’s use: remove and/or repair peeling paint and plaster, window frames found to be deteriorated, no means of ventilating the space – suggest replacement windows; holes and gaps surrounding utility pipes between boiler room and food pantry space should be sealed using fire-rated expandable foam; seal former exhaust vents in the food bank room to prevent odor migration, install a fire-rated door between food bank space and garage area, and consider installing nonporous tile on floors.  Food Pantry representatives indicated that they are still interested in using the space and agree to work with Joe to determine who will take responsibility for specific repairs.
7:45 pm Tiffany Penz RE: Request to Place Table and Chairs on Town-Owned Sidewalk – Tiffany Penz and her business partner Brittany appeared before the Board seeking permission to place a table and chairs in front of their business located at 8 Bridge Street.  Brittany presented photographs of the proposed placement and assured the Board that even with furniture in place; they met the handicapped accessibility code requirement of 36” for safe passage.  Following a brief discussion, Bob presented a motion to approve the placement of furniture as illustrated until streetscape plans are determined for that area of sidewalk.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
The Board would like to invite the Tree Warden and members of the Ad Hoc Tree Committee to their August 25th meeting to discuss future streetscape plans.

8:00 pm John Walsh RE: Request to Serve as Sewer Commissioner – John Walsh expressed an interest in serving as a Sewer Commissioner for the town.  He lives on Main Street and has been looking for an opportunity to serve Shelburne.  Following a brief discussion, Joe presented a motion to appoint John as Sewer Commissioner for a three-year term.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  
8:15 pm Will Flanders RE: Appointment to the Planning Board – Members of the Planning Board interviewed Will Flanders at their July 16th meeting.  It was the unanimous decision of the Planning Board to recommend the appointment of Will Flanders to fill the vacancy until Town Elections in May, 2015.  Members of the Selectboard asked a few questions before Bob presented a motion to appoint Will to the un-expired term.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – The MTRSD sponsored a Community Conversation last week to obtain feedback from the public regarding a proposal to allow either the Shelburne Police Department or the Shelburne Senior Center to utilize space at the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School.  John attended the discussion which included a tour of the proposed space.  John reported that it is unclear whether there is adequate space for the Senior Center’s need and judging by the comments voiced, attendees were not comfortable housing the police department at the elementary school.  John would like to forge ahead with the hopes of finding a suitable location for the police department in the Village or close to the Village within the year.  Although the Jehovah property is still a viable option, because Jehovah representatives refused the Town’s last two offers, John feels that it is the Church’s responsibility to come back with a counter proposal.  Lastly, members of the Long Range Planning Committee hope to bring forth their findings in November.  In the meantime the Board will continue to explore options.
Memorial Hall Roof Replacement – Architect Joe Mattei has agreed to assist the town with development of design drawings and scope of work for a fee of $2,500.  Bob presented a motion to accept Mr. Mattei’s proposal in the amount of $2,500.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Memorial Hall Bathroom Reconfiguration – Architect, Brian DeVriese has submitted a second proposal for the reconfiguration of Memorial Hall’s bathrooms.  Rather than add another bathroom, Brian has suggested moving the interior wall of the Selectmen’s Office; and reconfigure the existing bathrooms using the additional space.  Bob presented a motion to accept the revised proposal.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Town Treasurer Position – Members of the Selectboard, the Town Administrator, Treasurer, and Accountant will interview four candidates for the position of Treasurer on July 30th.

Department of Public Health RE: Cowell Gymnasium – See Food Pantry discussion.
NEW BUSINESS:

Samantha Armakovitch RE: Resignation from Highway Department – Samantha submitted a letter notifying the Town of her decision to leave her position effective August 6, 2014.  Joe presented a motion to accept Samantha’s resignation with deep regret.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

OTHER BUSINESS:

2013 CDBG RE: Engineering & Clerk of the Works Services Contract Amendment – Weston and Sampson’s contract for Inspection Services consists of 600 hours of full-time resident representative engineering services for the Sears Street/Highland Village projects.  As of July 25, the resident inspector had exhausted his allotted hours.  Breezeway Farm Consulting recommends that the Board authorize a contract amendment increasing the contract amount by a sum of $16,000; so to provide an additional 200 hours of resident inspection services.  Bob presented a motion authorizing an amendment to Weston & Sampson’s contract in the amount of $16, 0000.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

2013 CDBG RE: Change Order #2 Sears Street Improvements – Terry recommended that the Board authorize Change Order #2 in the amount of $2,918.99.  Said change order will allow for the installation of a hydrant extension at the intersection of Green and Sears Streets.  Bob presented a motion to approve the change order as presented.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

M.G.L. Chapter 39, section 23D – Zoning Board Chairman, Joe Palmeri has requested that the Selectboard place an article on the town meeting to adopt the following provision:

Section 23D.   (a) Notwithstanding any general or special law to the contrary, upon municipal acceptance of this section for 1 or more types of adjudicatory hearings, a member of any municipal board, committee or commission when holding an adjudicatory hearing shall not be disqualified from voting in the matter solely due to that member’s absence from no more than a single session of the hearing at which testimony or other evidence is received. Before any such vote, the member shall certify in writing that he has examined all evidence received at the missed session, which evidence shall include an audio or video recording of the missed session or a transcript thereof. The written certification shall be part of the record of the hearing. Nothing in this section shall change, replace, negate, or otherwise supersede applicable quorum requirements. 

          (b) By ordinance or by-law, a city or town may adopt minimum additional requirements for attendance at scheduled board, committee, and commission hearings under this section.

Terry has placed the request in the Board’s tickler file to serve as a reminder.
CORRESPONDENCE: None

PUBLIC COMMENT – None

ADJOURNMENT: Joe presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 pm.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Terry Narkewicz

Town Administrator


